PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, April 15, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, April 15, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.




Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.   

Town Manager’s Report

Siever Field – Town Manager Mark Sylvia made note of an update from the Town’s Environmental Manager, David Gould, regarding the status of Siever Field.  The DPW crew assigned to Siever Field, Mr. Sylvia explained, has successfully removed the contaminated ash from underneath the field and has placed it within Ocean Avenue (the roadway that runs through the park).  The ash has been covered by three feet of fill, he reported, and clean fill has been spread under the playground area where the contaminated soil was removed.  

Mr. Sylvia confirmed that the environmental team from Norfolk RAM was present during the remediation work to document and report to the Department of Environmental Protection that all contamination at the site has either been removed or buried according to environmental standards.  The only remaining work relative to contamination, he added, is to pave Ocean View Avenue for final cover of the thin layer of ash within the roadway layout, and this work is expected to begin as soon as the asphalt plants open in the coming days.
Chairman Quintal inquired if there had been any progress on plans for bathrooms or a concession stand at the field.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he would ask David Gould to provide a report on the status of the project.
Draft Zoning Bylaw for Studio Proposal – Mr. Sylvia noted that he provided the Board with the draft movie and entertainment production zoning overlay bylaw developed by the Planning Department, for consideration by Town Meeting on June 9, 2008.  He reported that a joint meeting has been scheduled between the Board of Selectmen and the Planning Board to review and discuss the proposed bylaw, along with the draft land conveyance article.
Chairman Quintal asked that Mr. Sylvia share the draft zoning bylaw with the Committee of Precinct Chairs and notify the members of the joint session between the Planning Board and the Selectmen. 
FY2009 Chapter 90 Transportation Aid – Mr. Sylvia reported that the Town has been notified that it has been awarded $1,077,690 for local FY2009 transportation projects.   Chapter 90 funding for FY2008, Mr. Sylvia noted, was approximately $1,064, 667.
Delivery Options for the Plymouth Bulletin – Mr. Sylvia noted that staff from his office met with representatives from Gatehouse Media to discuss the frustrations expressed by members of the Board of Selectmen and public around the unsolicited delivery of the Plymouth Bulletin.   At that meeting, Mr. Sylvia reported, the Circulation Coordinator for Gatehouse Media, David Meade, outlined several ways in which they are addressing the issues that have been raised with the delivery of the papers.  Mr. Sylvia reviewed the list of remedies to the delivery system as presented by Gatehouse Media and instructed the public to contact Mr. Meade at (508) 634-7508 for further information on being placed on the “Do Not Deliver” list.

Licenses

One Day All Alcohol License

· Plymouth Guild for the Arts, 11 North Street, Andrew Kusmin, is requesting a One Day All Alcohol license for May 16, 2008 from 7:00 p.m. to midnight for an Art Gala.  Liquor liability will be in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day All Alcohol License for Plymouth Guild for the Arts.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
One Day Wine and Malt License

· Loretta LaRoche Productions, 50 Court Street, Eric Christensen is requesting a One Day Wine & Malt license for May 2, 2008 from 7:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a BeatleMania live concert to be held at the Jungle Plex at 8 Natalie Way.  Liquor liability will be in place.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for Loretta LaRoche Productions.  

Voted 5-0-0, approved.
· Village Vineyards, 10 Plaza Way, Kristen Nadeau, is requesting a One Day Wine & Malt license for April 29, 2008 from 6:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. for a Wine 101 Education Class.  This license will replace the one granted by the Board for April 19, 2008, as the date of the event has been changed to April 29th.    Liquor liability will be in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for Village Vineyards.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Junk Dealer (New Owner)

· Chapel Antiques, 631 State Road, Cheryl Russell.  Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building Department.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Junk Dealer License for Chapel Antiques.  Voted 5-0-0.
Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the minutes from the February 19, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with Selectman Malaguti abstaining from the vote, as he was not at the February 19th meeting.
“Welcome to Manomet” Signs – The Board approved a request from the Manomet Steering Committee to place four “Welcome to Manomet: A Village of Plymouth” signs at the following proposed locations, subject to safety review by the Town’s Transportation Engineer:

· At the intersection of State Road and White Horse Road (the Town Cemetery / Second Church of Plymouth)

· In front of the large pine tree in the triangle-shaped island at Luke’s Liquors

· At the highway end of Beaver Dam Road (where the Crosswinds and Pinehills directive signs are currently located)

· At the Briggs Field playground 

Land Exchange on Plymouth Long Beach – The Board approved and signed the following documents pertaining to the land exchange on Plymouth Long Beach between the Town of Plymouth and Joseph P. Laughlin, Trustee of the Laughlin Realty Trust:

· The Quitclaim Deed for property being conveyed from the Town of Plymouth to 


Joseph P. Laughlin, Trustee of the Laughlin Realty Trust 

· The Acceptance of Deed for the property being conveyed from Joseph P. Laughlin, 


Trustee of the Laughlin Realty Trust, to the Town of Plymouth.

This land exchange was approved by Town Meeting via Article 27 of the Fall Special Town 
Meeting held on October 23, 2006.  Mr. Sylvia noted that this land exchange on Long Beach is similar to that between the Town and Constance Melahoures.
Public Comment
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to hear public comment.  No one came forward to address the Board. 
Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation
Leighton Price, chairman of the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (PGDC), addressed the Board and began with a reminder for the public that the parking violation amnesty program offered by ParkPlymouth is in effect until May 1, 2008.  Notices will be posted in the Plymouth Bulletin, he said, including the link where one can access more information on the amnesty period: www.parkplymouth.com/amnesty.htm.   Mr. Price explained that there are 10,000 outstanding citations listed on the ParkPlymouth website; those who have an outstanding citation in the ParkPlymouth database have the opportunity during the amnesty period to pay the original citation fine, without the added cost of the late payment fine.   
Chairman Quintal noted that the pay & display machine in the lot outside of East Bay Grille would not accept his cash during a recent visit, and he asked the PGDC to offer suggestions on what motorists should do in those circumstances when the machines will not work properly.  Christine Pratt, PGDC Treasurer, approached the podium and assured Chairman Quintal that the phone number at which a ParkPlymouth staff member can be reached will be posted clearly on the pay & display machines.  Mr. Price added that the PGDC has made efforts to ensure that these machines are working properly at all times, and they are currently working on making payment by credit card available.

Selectman Machado asked that the PGDC consider expanding its hours during which parking is enforced, in fairness to all of the visitors who come to Plymouth at different times for varying reasons.  Mr. Price responded that paid parking is currently enforced during the hours of 9:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m., and he noted that he would ask the PGDC to discuss this recommendation.

Mr. Price then directed the Board’s attention to an updated schedule of parking violation fees recently approved by the PGDC for consideration before the Selectmen.  The Chief of Police, he noted, reviewed the updated fee schedule and made no objections to it.  Mr. Price reported that Attorney Robert Marzilli, legal counsel for the PGDC, made his recommendation that the Selectmen simultaneously:

1. Approve and accept the recommended fee schedule as presented
2. Repeal fees specified in the 1954 Parking Rules & Regulations

3. Repeal any and all other parking fees which may have been adopted in the meantime

Mr. Price noted that the violation fees can be divided into two categories: there are violation fees that the Town has jurisdiction to change, and there are violation fees that cannot be changed, as they are regulated by the state.  If adopted by the Selectmen, he said, the new fee schedule will take effect with the next printing of violation tickets, but, at this time, the date on which the print order will be complete is unclear.   
Mr. Price stated that the PGDC has made efforts to make the parking plan more balanced, e.g. setting the parking rate at $0.50 per hour throughout both the downtown and the waterfront, offering the amnesty period, and the proposal to cut the standard violation fee from $20 to $15.  The PGDC decided to refrain from setting the violation fee any lower, he said, as it might weaken the incentive for motorists to pay the hourly fees and turn over their spaces.  The late fee penalty, Mr. Price added, will remain $20.
Vice Chairman Loewenberg noted that, after spending much time working with the former parking working group, she is happy to see the progress that has been made to balance the parking plan.
Chairman Quintal noted that the proposed fee schedule was presented to the Board well after the Thursday at 5PM deadline, and, thus, members of the Board had little time to review it.  He would entertain a vote, he said, if members felt comfortable with the information presented.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to accept the fee schedule for parking violations as recommended by the PGDC; repeal the fees specified in the 1954 Parking Rules & Regulations; and repeal any and all other parking fees which may have been adopted in the meantime.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Intersection of South Meadow and Federal Furnace Roads – Selectman Machado noted that he is anxious to hear an update on the status of his recommendation to install a left-hand turn signal at the intersection of South Meadow and Federal Furnace Roads.  Mr. Sylvia responded that this requires a traffic study conducted by the Old Colony Planning Council (OCPC), and the Town must wait while our request for a study at this intersection remains in the OCPC’s queue of projects.
Intersection at Pilgrim Hill Road and Samoset Street – Selectman Machado expressed concerns regarding the intersection at Pilgrim Hill Road and Samoset Street.  Cars exiting the Walgreen’s parking lot, he explained, are given a green light at the same time as those cars exiting left from Pilgrim Hill Road onto Samoset Street.  Selectman Machado noted that he nearly got into an accident at this spot recently, and he speculated that this may be common at this intersection due to the timing of the lights.  Mr. Sylvia made note that he would have the Department of Public Works look into the matter.
Clarification on Charity Calls from Police Organizations – Selectman Machado inquired if the Plymouth Police Department is currently collecting donations for a charity softball game.  Other members of the Board confirmed that this was legitimate.  Mr. Sylvia clarified that phone calls to collect donations for this (or any other charity) event are made by members of the charitable organization associated with the event (or representatives thereof), not by our police department.

Clarification on Position on Recycling – In regards to his previous comments regarding Pay-As-You-Throw, Selectman Machado sought to clarify that he fully supports recycling.  He stated, however, that he does not feel the Town is currently equipped to move towards a pay-as-you-throw solid waste system.

New Business

Nepotism Policy – Selectman Tavares suggested that the Board consider a review of the Town’s Nepotism Policy, as he feels it is very restrictive in comparison to the State’s policy.
Chairman Quintal noted that he has placed some calls to former selectmen to discuss the reasons for putting the previous nepotism policy in place.  He cautioned the Town Manager’s Office and the Board to proceed carefully whilst considering any changes to this policy.
Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to adjourn the public portion of the meeting and enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraphs 3 (Litigation) and 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Loewenberg – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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